WEST VIRGINIA STATE UNIVERSITY

MINUTES OF THE FACULTY SENATE

MEETING OF OCTOBER 7, 2005

1.  CALL TO ORDER.  The Faculty Senate of West Virginia State University met on Friday, October 7, 2005, in 622 Wallace Hall.  Chair Jerry Levine called the meeting to order at 2:35 p.m.  

Senators present were: Prof. Carol Acker, Dr. Tim Alderman, Dr. Cyrus Aleseyed, Dr. Deon Brock, Dr. Tom Guetzloff, Dr. Mahmoodul Islam, Dr. Jerry Levine, Dr. Jack Magan, Prof. Susan Marrash-Minnerly, Dr. Sundar Naga, Dr. Aaron Settle, Prof. Patricia Shafer, Dr. Chuck Smith, Ms. Deborah Wells, Prof. Edith Worrells, and Dr. Naveed Zaman.  

Senators absent were Prof. Sabina Haque, Dr. Billy Joe Peyton, and Mr. Tom McClure.

Ex-Officio Members present were President Hazo Carter Jr. and Dr. Arnold Cooper. 

Guests present were Mrs. Veella Grooms, Mr. Robert Parker, and Prof. Terrence Stuart.

2.  REVIEW OF THE MINUTES.  The membership examined the minutes of the September 2 meeting.  S. Marrash-Minnerly noted that she was not a representative to the University Council; Chair Levine and Cyrus Aleseyed are the representatives of the Faculty Senate.  With that correction, Professor Marrash-Minnerly moved that the minutes be accepted; the motion was seconded by T. Alderman and it passed.

3.  APPROVAL OF THE AGENDA.  The Chair called for a motion to approve the agenda.  S. Marrash-Minnerly moved that the agenda be approved; the motion was seconded by C. Aleseyed and it passed.

4.  REPORTS.  Prior to beginning the various reports, the Chair asked that those making remarks to the Senate provide only the highlights of their full written reports; those written reports should be submitted electronically to the Senate Secretary, who will distribute them prior to the meeting, if possible.

a.  Dr. Hazo W. Carter, Jr., WVSU President.  President Carter thanked those who attended his State of State address.  He distributed information regarding the Hurricane Katrina relief efforts being sponsored by this campus.  He reported that Land-Grant will be establishing a Literacy Committee and Dr. Carter asked that those who may wish to volunteer to help should contact Crystal Walker in his office and tell her of your wish to serve.  The newly constituted Budget Advisory Committee will meet on Wednesday, 10/19, at 10:00 a.m.  The schedule of Homecoming activities was distributed.  Finally, Dr. Carter reminded the group of the reception that evening for Faculty and Staff hosted by him and Mrs. Carter at their home.

b.  Dr. Arnold Cooper, Vice President for Academic Affairs.  He distributed a handout from Beloit College listing items that freshman don’t know.  He reported there are twenty dual credit courses (college classes in the high school) being offered by WV State University comprising approximately 480 students.  He reported on some selection criteria and future trends in dual credit classes and provided the group with a handout on dual credit courses.

c.  Dr. Ervin Griffin, President of WVSCTC.  Mrs. Veella Grooms attended the Senate Meeting for Dr. Griffin.  She referred to the written report from Dr. Griffin highlighting CTC activities and reported that they have been interviewing candidates for the Dean of Academic Affairs (see attached report).  They hope to make a decision soon and have someone in place by Thanksgiving.  She also reported the nursing program is up and running.

d.  Mr. Robert Parker, Vice President for Finance.  He said he had no specific report but he told the group the Budget Advisory Committee meeting on October 19 would be at 10:00 a.m. in the Library Conference Room.  He said there would be some budget training that day and he hopes to have the Committee actively involved in the budgetary process.  He reported the auditors, Deloitte & Touche, have finished the on-campus portion of their work and now are in the office finishing their report.  He indicated he hopes to have audited financial statements by the next Faculty Senate meeting.

Chair Levine asked Mr. Parker how the faculty raises are being given.  He responded that the University and the CTC raises are given separately.  For the CTC, classified staff salaries have been given moving them toward placement on the Mercer scale.  Faculty were paid according to their approved merit policy.  For the University, he reported the classified staff are moving toward their placement on the Mercer scale as well.  Faculty merit points were received by him that morning and Fiscal Affairs was working to get the WV-11s done.  He said there is still hope that the WV-11s will be delivered to the State House in time to have the raises effective as of November 1.  Non-classified staff received the average faculty raise, he said.

e.  Faculty Scholarship Committee – Dr. Ted Muilenburg.  He was not in attendance and there was no report.  

f.  General Education – Dr. Ladner.  Dr. Barbara Ladner said CS 106 is still accepted for Information Skills but now many departments have submitted their own courses to fulfill this requirement.  Dr. Ladner said she sent a memo to the faculty regarding recommendations for General Education but had received few responses.  She was asked to again e-mail that memo to faculty.  J. Magan shared that in some discussions that are going on regarding how the College sees itself, there may be some recommendations regarding the general education program and Dr. Ladner was asked if she was aware of that.  She said she is and the General Education Committee recognizes that the Colleges may wish to make some changes.  She said her role is making sure our students are well-educated graduates.  

Dr. Ladner said she is running the general education program with a totally volunteer faculty–she is the only person to whom she can assign one of the GED courses.  She believes we need to have incentives for faculty to teach in the program.  C. Smith said it is likely several Departments would like to teach general education but they don’t have extra faculty they can assign to these courses.  T. Alderman said he feels this comes down to the institution providing more resources to hire full-time faculty so there are faculty who can teach the general education courses.  (The General Education Committee Annual Report—9/04 to 9/05—is attached.)

g.  Prof. Patricia Shafer, Faculty Representative to the Advisory Council of Faculty and to the WVSU Board of Governors.  A written report was provided and the group took a few minutes to review it (see attached report).  A question was asked regarding the distribution of salary raises, did anyone have a sense that with a new Chancellor the merit guidelines might be different.  The response was that we have no way of knowing how the new Chancellor will come down on this.  Dr. Carter said that when the HEPC addressed this particular issue, the Chancellor asked that the merit be 100% of any pay increases.  The Presidents asked for less than 100% and he said the Chancellor agreed to 80%.  Whether the Board of Governors can change the percentage is up for question–the plans have to be submitted to the HEPC for compliance.

h.  Prof. Edith Worrells, WVSCTC Representative to the Institutional Board of Advisors.  A written report was distributed (see attached).  J. Levine asked whether any in-house people had submitted applications for the position of Dean.  She replied there were no internal candidates among the finalists.

i.  Comments From the Chair.  Chair Levine reported that since the last Senate meeting he had two unusual meetings with the Administration.  One was with Mr. Parker on a Friday morning.  Based on the types of questions Prof. Levine was asking, Mr. Parker asked if it would be helpful for him to come to the Senate Executive Committee meeting that afternoon.  He did come to that meeting and provided very good information.  While the information wasn’t what we had hoped to hear, it was still very good information.  The Chair reported he later met with Dr. Carter and had the same kind of sense of welcome and shared concerns.  Terrence Stuart, Chair of the WVCTC Faculty Senate, joined Chair Levine for that meeting.  A handout related to the meeting was provided to the group (see attached memos).

The Chair reported he has been very pleased with the counsel that comes from the Senate Executive Committee.  There have been wise words and ideas on how to handle certain issues.  

The Chair read a card from Nancy Campbell written on behalf of her and Clyde.  It read: 

Thank you so much for what you did to honor Clyde.  The framed resolution with all of the kind words will be cherished so much.  He said that he couldn’t believe you all would do this for him.  It really helped him to know that his peer’s thoughts were of him.

Please keep us in your thoughts and prayers.  We continue with the chemo, hoping for a miracle.









Nancy & Clyde

C. Smith asked why Terrence Stuart accompanied Chair Levine to the meeting with President Carter.  He continued that we are two institutions and there seems to be resistance to recognizing the separation.  J. Levine said he felt it was important to show Dr. Carter the solidarity of the two Faculty Senates.  T. Stuart said J. Levine invited him to the meeting.  It was more toward asking Dr. Carter to support them in going to the Board of Governors to change the salary policy, since the Board of Governors governs both institutions.  T. Stuart said he was there to see how things will be handled with the Board of Governors that governs us both.

5.  OLD BUSINESS.  
a.  John Richards’ concerns.  Chair Levine said the Executive Committee suggested that the Faculty Senate form an ad hoc committee of three persons to investigate the concerns of Dr. John Richards, as presented at the September 2 meeting, and to make recommendations to the Senate on how it might address those issues.  J. Magan moved and T. Guetzloff seconded the motion that this be the way to handle this issue.  Dr. Jim Spencer will chair the ad hoc committee; Vernon Fletcher and Sandra Marshburn will serve with him on the Committee.  Motion passed.

b.  Appointment of Ad Hoc Salary Committee.  At the last Faculty Senate meeting the Senate asked that the Executive Committee form an ad hoc Salary Committee.  It was suggested that faculty members of the Budget Advisory Committee will do this study.  M. Islam will convene the Committee.  Dr. Islam said there needs to be some guidance to the Committee about what specifically they are to investigate.  T. Alderman said he feels we should gather information from other schools in the state about what they are doing.  J. Levine thinks the Committee might get a feel from the faculty on what should be set as the percentage of merit.  Dr. Carter said the HEPC will likely have information by April of what Legislative appropriations will be made regarding salary raises.  Mr. Parker was asked what is being done at other schools regarding the merit percentages.  He can compile that information and share it with the ad hoc committee, he said.  The faculty members on the Budget Advisory Committee in addition to Prof. Islam, are Ron Baker, Jack Magan, Tim Ruhnke, Abainesh Mitiku, Jerry Levine, and Patricia Shafer.

M. Islam said that using merit pay at this time when there have been three dry years is very difficult when we have had nothing.  The Committee may also wish to highlight that though the AEI didn’t pass in the Special Legislative Session, the Governor has said he supports it.

6. NEW BUSINESS.

a.  Policy announcements and invitation for comments by faculty.  Since P. Shafer is the Faculty Representative to the Board of Governors, any comments faculty have related to the policies that are out for comment should be copied to her so she can ensure that faculty concerns are addressed when the final drafts come to the Board of Governors.  This issue came about because one faculty member said he had sent comments to Dr. Epps on some policies.  When he asked Dr. Epps if the comments were considered, Dr. Epps responded he didn’t know.  Thus this mechanism will ensure that faculty comments are considered.

b.  Concerns from the Promotion and Tenure Committee – a proposal for a change in the Bylaws.  S. Marshburn notified the Faculty Senate that two members of the Promotion & Tenure Committee are seeking promotion this year.  It was unclear how to handle this since the Committee needs a full complement of members in order for it to work effectively.  The Promotion & Tenure Committee feels such Committee member(s) should step down for the year.  T. Alderman moved and T. Guetzloff seconded the motion that an amendment to the Bylaws, Article V, part A, section 1.e – Promotion and Tenure Committee:

Members of the Committee who are applying for promotion shall step down from the Committee during the academic year in which they make their application.  The Executive Committee of the Faculty Senate will appoint a tenured member of the faculty from the college that elected the members who are stepping down to serve as an interim Committee member for that year.  When the academic year concludes the original members will return to the Committee to serve the remainder of their terms of office.

It was noted that the college could elect another member if the representative was to apply for promotion.  The person should be asked to recuse themselves for the year.  Motion passed.

c.  Concerns about the uses of technology and training needs of faculty.  T. Guetzloff expressed concerns about the use of technology and training needs of the faculty.  He said Carla Hunt has been ill and off from work.  When several faculty use the same classrooms and change the settings on the equipment it is very difficult to get the settings back to where they should be.  C. Hunt said she is willing to train people on how to use the equipment but she is often not in charge of the equipment in other buildings.  Perhaps C. Hunt could send a memo saying that she is available to do the training.  A. Settle from HHP shared that instructional programs are put on the computers in their Computer Lab but they have to leave the computers on overnight because if they are shut down, the programs disappear.  It was suggested they have Computer Services install the program they do not wish to be automatically erased each night.  This is happening because a program called Deep Freeze has been put on their equipment to erase all unauthorized programs that students may download or install onto the computers. He also said faculty in Fleming Hall need equipment that can be moved to the second floor but there is no elevator in the building.  P. Shafer suggested they may wish to ask their Dean if funds may be available to purchase some lightweight equipment that can be easily transported up the stairs, much like a briefcase.  

d. Other New Business.  Faculty Comments from 2004:  Dr. Carter said it was his intent to know how the administrative offices could meet the needs of the faculty.  His plan is to have each vice president to provide a written report, come to the Executive Committee, and then report to the Faculty Senate on their findings, etc.

T. Guetzloff said the Merit Pay Committee had talked about having rolling averages for merit.  He asked if that had yet been implemented.  He was told it has not.

7.  Adjournment.  T. Alderman moved that the meeting be adjourned.  C. Aleseyed seconded.  The meeting was adjourned.








Respectfully submitted,








Patricia Shafer, Acting Secretary
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